
 

  
 
 
The Chemung County Library District, with 
neighborhood libraries in Big Flats, the 
Bookmobile, Elmira, Horseheads, Van Etten, 
West Elmira, and on the web at 
www.ccld.lib.ny.us 

 

 

Agenda 
 

The August 2016 meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Chemung County Library District will 
be held will be held on Thursday, August 18, 2016 at 6:00 pm at Steele Memorial Library, 101 
E. Church St. Elmira, NY 14901.  The agenda for the meeting is listed below.  If you are 
unable to attend, please inform Mr. Roberts (271-9625), Mrs. Santulli (733-8607), or Mr. Shaw 
(733-8611).   

 
1.  Call to order  
2.  Pledge of allegiance 
3.  Approval of minutes (document #2016-43)   
4.  Treasurer’s report 
 a) Financial report (document #2016-44)  
 b)  Report of Unpaid Bills Detail (document #2016-45)  
5.  Correspondence  
6.  President’s report.      
7.  Director’s Report. 
8.  Committee reports:   

a)  Executive Committee (Roberts)  
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting (document #2016-46) 
b)  Budget & Finance Committee (Schamel) 
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting (document #2016-47)  

 Consent Item: Approval of 2017 Budget Proposal 
Resolved that the CCLD Board of Trustees approve 2017 budget as submitted.   

 c)  Building & Grounds Committee (Muldoon) 
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting  (document #2016-48) 

 d) Personnel Committee (Kappanadze)  
Consent Items: Approval of Personnel Actions (Appendix C).  
Resolved that the CCLD Board of Trustees approve Personnel actions as submitted. 

9. Call for Executive Session 
10.  Old business    
 Continuity Committee (tabled from June 2016 meeting) 
11.  New business 
12.  Period for public expression  
13.  Adjournment  

http://www.ccld.lib.ny.us/


(Minutes of the JULY 21, 2016 meeting of the Chemung County Library District Board of 
Trustees. Document #2016-43) 
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:00pm by President Richard Roberts. Present were Pat Silvernail, 
Ann Hayes, Georgia Reynolds, William Wehling, Bonnie Chollet, John Schamel, Marge 
Kappanadze, Phyllis Rogan, Rachel Dworkin, Jim Hare and Tim Blandford. Excused:  Michael 
Muldoon, Juan Jones and Jared Myers. Also present were Ron Shaw, the Library District’s Director 
and Joan Santulli, the Library District’s Administrative Assistant and Rich Davis, auditor for EFPRG 
Group.  
 
The meeting was turned over to Mr. Davis who distributed copies of the 2015 audit of CCLD 
financials to the board.  He stated that last week he met with the Budget & Finance Committee and 
went over the Financial Statements and letters in detail.  He highlighted sections of the audit with the 
board and stated that the letter to the board was a standard letter – that there was nothing to be 
concerned with.   Mr. Hare moved, seconded by Mr. Wehling to approve the 2015 audit of CCLD 
Finances.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved.  
 
Minutes.  The minutes of the June 2016 meeting (Document #2016-37) were presented for board 
review. The minutes were approved as corrected by unanimous consent.   
 
Financial  Report. The June 30, 2016 Financial Report (Document #2016-38) was presented for 
board review. By unanimous consent the Financial Report was approved as distributed and will be 
filed for audit.   
 
Report of Unpaid Bills (Document #2016-39). By unanimous consent, the board authorizes the 
payment of the unpaid bills dated 7/1316 – General Fund $36,842.51 as distributed in writing  

 
Correspondence.   Mr. Shaw stated that CCLD received a thank you for the Bookmobile’s 
participation in the Horseheads St. Patrick’s Parade.  
 
President’s Report. Mr. Roberts stated that he and a couple of board members attended the recent 
workshop in Hammondsport which was an interesting discussion on taxation and budget planning.     
 
Director’s Report.   Mr. Shaw discussed the following: 
CONSENT ITEM:  Approval of Request for Purchase of Microform Machines by the Steele 
Memorial Library Foundation. Ms. Dworkin moved, seconded by Mr. Hare that the CCLD Board of 
Trustees approves the request by Maggie Young to request funds from the Steele Memorial Library 
Foundation for the purchase of microform machines as submitted.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved.   
 
The Director's Report (Appendix A) and the CCLD Staff Reports (Appendix B) for last month were 
submitted in writing to the board.  

Executive Committee.  The report of the Executive Committee was presented in writing to the board 
(Document #2016-40). Mr. Roberts stated that a letter from the Public Library Foundation of 
Chemung County (Horseheads) informs CCLD that they anticipate distributing $105,000 to CCLD in 
fiscal year 2017. The letter also delineated items which have been approved by them for payment in 
2017.  

Budget & Finance Committee.  The report of the Budget & Finance Committee meeting was 
presented in writing to the board (Document #2016-41). Copies of the first draft of the proposed 2017 
CCLD budget were distributed to board members.  Board members were asked to review the budget 



in detail and send any questions to Mr. Shaw or Ms. Santulli prior to the next board meeting.  The 
official budget will need to be adopted at the August meeting of the board.  
 
CONSENT ITEM:  Approval of payoff to Chemung County for Debt Service. Ms. Dworkin moved, 
seconded by Ms. Hayes that the CCLD Board of Trustees approves a final payment to Chemung 
County for debt service as submitted.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved.   
 
Mr. Shaw reported that CCLD has received notification that funding will be forthcoming from the 
estate of Richard Dytman.  He will ask staff for recommendations on how to utilize the funds. He 
also stated that CCLD has received notification that some unanticipated revenue will be forthcoming 
from Senator O’Mara’s office.  The $35,000 is broken down by branch as follows:  Steele $10,000, 
Big Flats and West Elmira $6,000 each, Horseheads $8,000 and Van Etten $5,000.   
 
Buildings & Grounds Committee. The report of the Buildings & Grounds Committee meeting was 
presented in writing to the board (Document #2016-42). The total cost of the Lighting Renovation at 
the Steele Library is $27,352.15 of which a rebate is expected of $7,275.75 making the expected 
expenditure to be $20,076.40.  Ms. Hayes moved, seconded by Ms. Reynolds to move ahead with this 
project.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved.   
 
Regarding the Van Etten Library, it has been recommended that an electronic sign be purchased to 
make library hours and programs more visible to the public.  The estimate for the sign is under 
$1,000.  If CCLD purchases the sign, the Town of Van Etten has agreed to install it.  Mr. Hare 
moved, seconded by Ms. Hayes to approve this purchase.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved.   
 
Mr. Shaw is recommending that a “reading area” be developed in the rear of the West Elmira Library 
and a possible paver area with a bench in the front of the building. No further details at this time.  
 
Regarding the Teen Space project at the Steele Library, Mr. Shaw has received notification from 
STLS that they have approved $190,891 in State funding for this project.  The application for funding 
will be sent to the State for their approval of the project.  
 
CONSENT ITEM:  Mr. Hare moved, seconded by Mr. Blandford that the CCLD Board of Trustees 
approve the award of contracts for the restroom project as submitted and authorizes Director Ron 
Shaw to sign the contracts.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved.  The project is expected to start the 3rd 
week of August with a completion date of the end of September.    
 
It was reported that a garden tour to benefit the Big Flats Library is being held this Sunday, July 24th 
from Noon – 4pm. 
 
Personnel Committee. Ms. Kappanadze reported that the Committee has met with the Director to go 
over his progress in achieving the goals set forth in his evaluation.  
 
CONSENT ITEM:  Resolved by Ms. Dworkin, seconded by Mr. Blandford that the CCLD Board of 
Trustees approves the Personnel actions as submitted in writing.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved. 
 
Old Business. The board reviewed the Charter for the newly formed Election and Continuity 
Committee.  The same person is supervising the election and recruiting trustees which may be an 
issue.  The Charter will be updated and discussed at the next meeting.  
 



New Business. Ms. Santulli requested that an invoice from Foor & Associates in the amount of 
$1,437.96 be approved for payment.  Ms. Reynolds moved, seconded by Ms. Hayes to approve 
payment of this invoice. VOTE: Unanimously Approved.   
 
Ms. Santulli expressed concern that staff members need to utilize their own credit cards to purchase 
things for the library due to the fact that CCLD’s credit limit on its credit card is only $2,000. Mr. 
Schamel moved, seconded by Ms. Chollet that CCLD’s credit limit be increased to $5,000.  VOTE: 
Unanimously Approved.   A new credit card policy will need to be developed.  
 
Public Expression.  None 
 
 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:32pm. The next regular meeting of the board will be held on 
Thursday, August 18th, 2016 at 6:00pm at the Steele Memorial Library, 101 East Church Street, 
Elmira, New York.  
 















Document #2016-46 
 
Report of the August 3rd, 2016 meeting of the Executive Committee of the 
Chemung County Library District:   
 
Attending the meeting from the Executive Committee were Jack Schamel, Marge 
Kappanadze, Rachel Dworkin and Richard Roberts; and Joan Santulli and Ronald Shaw, 
CCLD management.  Other board members in attendance were Ann Hayes, Will 
Wehling, Pat Silvernail and Jared Myers. The meeting opened at 6pm.   
 
UNPAID BILLS:  Ms. Dworkin moved, seconded by Mr. Schamel to approve the Unpaid 
Bill lists dated 8/3/16 – General Fund - $38,832.91 and the Grant Fund - $19,137.24. 
VOTE: Unanimously Approved. 
 
President Report. Mr. Roberts stated that he has received a copy of the letter that 
Attorney Conrad Wolan sent to New York State Representatives O’Mara and Friend 
regarding the changes that CCLD is requesting to be made to the Legislation that formed 
the District.  He will forward a copy of that letter to the board.  
 
Notification from the Southern Tier Library System informed CCLD that the Dark Fiber 
has been installed at all our libraries.  It is expected that the hardware will be completely 
installed by the end of August.   
 
The Friends of CCLD are holding their Soiree on September 23, 2016.  Information for 
board members will be forthcoming. Mr. Shaw stated that eleven staff members will be 
working at the Soiree.  They will present their department, give short tours and set up 
displays in their area. 
 
Director Report. Mr. Shaw reported continuing issues with people who are hanging out 
under the viaduct near the Steele Library.  The police have had to be called on several 
occasions.  A petition is being circulated for patrons of the library to sign – the petition is 
requesting that the tables and stools under the viaduct be moved to the next block over – 
between First and Second Streets.  People congregating there will no longer be right 
outside the library doors.  Brent Sturmer from the City has informed Mr. Shaw that they 
have put funding in next year’s budget to pipe opera music under the viaduct. RON?? 
 
The Labor/Management meeting was held today.  Issues discussed were the viaduct 
problem and how the increase in the State’s minimum wage affects the salary schedules 
for 2017.   
 
Other issues – the Form 990 has been completed by the auditors and has been signed and 
sent to the IRS.  The Steele Foundation has approved Maggie Young’s request for new 
Microfilm equipment. Their approval also includes paying the maintenance contract. 
CCLD has received Breastfeeding Friendly awards from the County Health Department. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The meeting adjourned at 6:12pm.  The next meeting of the Executive Committee of the 
Chemung County Library District will be held on Wednesday, September 7th, 2016 at 
6pm in the Petrie Conference Room of the Steele Memorial Library.   
 



Document #2016-47 
 
Report of the August 10th, 2016 meeting of the Budget & Finance Committee of the 
Chemung County Library District.  
 
Attending the meeting were CCLD board members Georgia Reynolds, Jack Schamel and Marge 
Kappanadze. Also attending were Joan Santulli and Ron Shaw, CCLD Administration. The 
meeting opened at 8:00am.  
 
Ms. Santulli presented the July 31st, 2016 Financial Report to the Committee. The Report will be 
forwarded to the full CCLD board for its consideration.  
 
Ms. Santulli presented the Unpaid Bills Detail dated 8/9/16 for the General Fund bills totaling 
$12,992.95. The Unpaid Bills Detail will be forwarded to the full CCLD board for its 
consideration.  
 
Regarding the proposed 2016 CCLD Budget, the board will be asked to approve the budget as 
originally submitted.  
 
Mr. Shaw reported receipt of a letter which needs to be returned to the attorney for Richard 
Dytman’s estate.  CCLD is expected to receive $25,000 from his estate.  
 
Mr. Shaw also reported receipt of $91,562 from the New York State Construction funds for the 
Chiller project.  On Tuesday, 8/9/16, the Steele Library was without air conditioning for most of 
the day.  The original thought was that the old chiller had burned out; however, it was found that 
the problem was with voltage from NYSEG.  This chiller has needed replacing for several years 
as parts for repair are hard to get.  Mr. Shaw will be requesting that the board authorize going 
forward with RFP’s for Project Management of the Chiller Project so that we can move forward 
with a new chiller as soon as possible.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:10am.  The next meeting of the Budget & Finance Committee will 
be held on Wednesday, September 14th, 2016 at 8:00am in the Petrie Conference Room of the 
Steele Memorial Library.   



Document #2016-48 
 
Report of the August 3rd, 2016 meeting of the Buildings & Grounds Committee of the Chemung 
County Library District 
 
The meeting opened at 5:35pm. Present were Ms. Hayes and Mr. Roberts. Also attending were Joan Santulli 
and Ronald Shaw, CCLD Management.   
 
The Committee received reports on the following: 
 
Bathroom Project at the Steele Library. The kickoff meeting for this project will be held August 15th with a 
walkthrough of the project.  A new timeline and schedule will be developed.  The goal is for the project to be 
completed by mid-September.   
Big Flats Pavilion.  The Advocates have ordered furniture for the Pavilion. A ribbon-cutting ceremony is 
scheduled for October 5th at 11:30a.m. 
Chiller Project at Steele.  CCLD has received $91,562 in State Construction Funds from New York State for 
this project.  
 
Other issues discussed:  The new lighting bulbs for the Steele Library have been ordered – Booth will be 
installing them.  The CO2 detectors have been installed at the Steele Library and the Big Flats and West 
Elmira Libraries.  The installation at the Horseheads Library has not yet been scheduled.  The recorder for 
the security system at the Steele Library is no longer working.  A new one has been ordered.  
 
The meeting adjourned at 5:40pm.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 The next regular meeting of the Buildings & Grounds Committee will be held on Wednesday, September 7th, 
2016 at 5:30pm in the Petrie Conference Room at the Steele Memorial Library. 
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